MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
April 22, 2014

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON TUESDAY, APRIL 22, 2014, BEGINNING AT 9:00 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.

CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting of the regular meeting of the Maui County Council please
come to order. Today is April 22, 2014, and it is nine o'clock.
Mr. Clerk, if you could please call the roll please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, DON S. GUZMAN, G. RIKI
HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE, AND
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH K. NISHITA: Madam Chair, there are eight Members
present and one Member excused. A quorum is present to conduct the business of
the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
This morning, welcome everybody, and I would like to ask Councilmember Mike
White if he would give us our opening remarks today.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Michael B. White.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White. And thank you very much for those
wonderful words. How you had time to get that ready, you must be a modern
miracle. You've been living up here dealing with the budget and well-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I have a great staff.
CHAIR BAISA: You oh, like all of us obviously, the wind beneath our wings, right?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
If everyone would please rise and join me in saying the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Before we proceed with today's agenda, may I please request that
everyone silence your cellphones or other noisemaking devices if you have them with
you. I would also please request that if you have a personal conversation, that you
would please take it outside. We need to maintain decorum in the chamber. And
sometimes when folks are signing up at the desk also, we, they may not realize that
the noise carries into the chamber and it's very difficult for us to hear. So, if you
would please be sensitive to that, I would appreciate it.
Mr. Clerk, if you would proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on agenda items. We have established limited telephone interactive communication
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that enables individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony from our
District Offices.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the
chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please state your
name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Aloha and good morning, Chair, this is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office
and there is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there
is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. TINA THOMPSON: Good morning. This is Tina Thompson at the Molokai Office and
the Molokai Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, we have seven individuals who have signed up to testify in the Council
chamber. The first person to testify in the chamber is Howard Hanzawa, testifying on
County Communication 14-95. Mr. Hanzawa will be followed by Mark Hyde.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. HOWARD HANZAWA (testifying on County Communication No. 14-95):
Good morning, Councilmembers and Madam Chair. Happy Earth Day. I won't take
too much of your time. Those of you on the Committee have heard me speak about
this before, and this is about the renaming of Kahului Pool to Coach Spencer
Shiraishi Memorial Pool.
I was so impressed with Coach Spencer, when I first met him about 20 years ago,
with his dedication on teaching children how to swim and actually how to become
better members of our community. And Coach Spencer had coached for over
50 years, you know, almost on a daily basis and without any remuneration or asking
for compensation, it, he dedicated his time to helping our community become better.
He coached at Kahului Pool for, of which many people don't know where Kahului
Pool is; it's just a humble facility. If you, if you don't know where it is, you can just
drive past without even noticing it. And, many people when you mention Kahului
Pool, they might think of Kokua Pool at the Kahului Park. But, and other people
would know of Kahului Pool as the old Salvation Army Pool because the Salvation,
Salvation Army use to be next to it. And other people who knows Coach Spencer
would refer to it as Spencer's Pool.
But, Coach Spencer was a very humble man, which kind of matched the facility that
he coached at. And he was there every afternoon helping the children learn to swim.
Those who wanted to become better swimmers could join the Maui Swim Club. And,
he did coach many champion swimmers to compete in State meets and in college.
He really caught my eye because he did it on a daily basis and he really thought
about what he needed to do or what he wanted to do; and that was to make children
realize that they needed to be contributing members of our society.
But, I thank you. Please give it your best regards in this effort. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hanzawa.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mark Hyde, testifying on
Committee Report 14-55. Mr. Hyde will be followed by Billy Amoral.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. MARK HYDE (testifying on Committee Report 14-55):
Thank you, Chair, nice to see you again. I urge you not to move the Implementation
Chapter of the Maui Island Plan forward as written, until you've had it in a condition
that you believe is likely to produce the promise of the Countywide Policy Plan, Maui
Island Plan, and the Community Plans.
Earmarks of an effective Implementation Plan are a clear description of what is to be
done, who's to do it and assignment of responsibilities, with what resources, make
critically a timeline for performance and milestones to measure progress to our goal,
compensation tied to performance, which really isn't something that can be achieved
in this environment, and ongoing vigilant oversight.
The current plan does not have many of these basic elements included within it. So,
I believe that there is more work to be done.
Just a few months ago, Maui County's Planning Director appeared before you and
testified, as required by the County Code annually, on progress made toward
realization of the previous Maui Island Plan. I wasn't present to hear what he said,
but I read an account of his testimony in the Maui News reporting that of 200 to
250 goals in the previous plan, six to eight have been achieved in the past 15 years.
There is a lesson to be learned from his testimony. Critical to plan realization are
milestones, timelines, and effective ongoing monitoring of performance so that when
the Planning Director reports to you annually with regard to this Maui Island Plan, you
will be in a position to know, and the public will be in a position to know whether the
Administration is on target or not. Without timelines and milestones, you have no
way to assert proper oversight on behalf of the people and as trustees of County
finance.
County finance is shorthand for money derived from taxpayers and we want good
value from our government and you want to deliver good value to the people. But, in
the absence of an effective implementation plan, it simply can't be done. So, I urge
you to, you've done a lot of good work to date, but in the, in the end, a plan is only as
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good as it is implemented. And you can't implement unless you have the tools in
place to make sure that progress is being made, people are doing what they're
supposed to do, and you readjust as necessary and hold accountable when needed.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hyde.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very
much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Billy Amoral, testifying on
Committee Report 14-54. Mr. Amoral will be followed by Clarence Kenui.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Amoral.

MR. BILLY AMORAL (testifying on Committee Report 14-54):
Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: And family.
MR. AMORAL: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. We're here, my name is
Billy, and we're here to represent renaming of the field in the Makawao, the Eddie
Tam Complex which his currently called Field 6, in honor of my dad, William "Blee"
Amoral, Jr., I mean Sr.
I'd like to introduce to you my family: on my far right, my brother Karl; standing next to
him, my sister Marian; next to her, my sister Carlene; and my mom Helen.
I'm not going to make this very long. I'd just like to thank a few people who have, in
the community, have made this event come before consideration before all of you:
Mr. and, Jimmy and Pauline Fernandez who was a great leaders in this whole thing,
Reggie and Yolanda Caires, Mr. Leroy Rocha, Mr. Willie Albiar, Mr. Patrick Brown,
and Louis Fernandez, Jr., and also to my sister who sent in a letter of
recommendation regarding the family. And again, I'd like to just thank you very much
for taking this into consideration. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Amoral. Hang on a second.
Members, any need to clarify; any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Billy and all of the Amoral's
for being here.
MR. AMORAL: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Dad did many great things in this community, and we
know, we grew up with that, and we want to thank you. And it's long overdue, and
we're very thankful to have this opportunity to name that field after what I call a
wonderful, giving, and caring man from the Upcountry area. So, to all of you,
congratulations. Sorry took this long but sometimes things take a while. But, thank
you very much for everything dad did, and everything you all continue to do for this
community.
MR. AMORAL: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: And, any other comments?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to say what a beautiful
family that you have and a very blessed family that you, that you have as well. Your,
your father does leave, and your husband does leave a wonderful legacy behind;
that's very honorable. And we are very proud of your father and, and what he
represents. And we, and by all means, it is our pride that we name Field 6 after your
father. Thank you.
MR. AMORAL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Any others would like to say anything?
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I, Chair, would like to take the opportunity to congratulate all of you on this naming of
this facility. Its really about time. You know, those of us that grew up Upcountry and
those of us that know the work of "Blee", appreciate what's going on today. And of
course, like Mr. Victorino said, it is a little overdue, but his name will be on it from now
until forever and that is so wonderful.
Billy, your dad would be really proud of you if he was here today, and your sisters
and your mom. I am so proud to also bask in this because they are my relatives.
Thank you very much.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we're not there yet. Sorry, I'm ready, I'm ready to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wait Chair, wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we'll have to wait a little longer in the meeting and then we can do
this. Thank you very much.
MR. AMORAL: Thank you all.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
We'll take care of it in just a little while.
Mr. Clerk.
Ready to vote.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The, the next person to testify is Clarence Kenui, testifying on
County Communication 14-100. He will be followed by Ernest Soares.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

CAPTAIN CLARENCE KENUI (testifying on County Communication No. 14-100):
Good morning, Madam Chair, Members of the Council. I'm Captain Clarence Kenui
and I'm here to speak on behalf of the false alarm ordinance.
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As the Commander of the Wailuku Patrol District, each year our officers respond to
more than 4500 false alarms; and, you know, to both residential and business
locations. For us, that's over 90 percent of our, our alarm calls. And that's, that turns
out to be a tremendous problem for us. And we believe that this ordinance is, will be
able to fix, fix the problems that we're facing.
False alarms take up a lot of time; for my officers it takes them away from some very
important duties. Some responses hold up alarms and, and panic alarms require us
to go in emergency response which creates a lot of risk of accidents and injuries.
And we always send two officers to that call. So it's, it's a huge burden for us.
I believe the proposed ordinance would help to reduce the number of false alarms by
requiring registrations. A lot of times at these locations that we respond to, there's no
information on the proprietor and that leaves us stuck sometimes when we have an
open door and whatnot.
And, more importantly, the bill provides for penalties. And hopefully that will motivate
the alarm companies and users to ensure that their systems are functioning properly.
We need to conserve our limited police resources that could be directed toward more
productive policing. I truly believe that passing of this bill will also help to shift some
of the burden of false alarms from the Police Department to the alarm companies and
their customers.
So, I ask for your support in moving this bill forward. This is definitely a step in the
right direction to reduce the high number of calls that we're having regarding false
alarms generated throughout the County.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much, Mr. Kenui.
Members, further testimony, further discussion?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
Officer Kenui, Honolulu has a similar ordinance-CAPTAIN KENUI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Does, does it not. Correct. And in terms of the breakdown,
economically, when you send two officers on one false alarm, what is the economic
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breakdown in terms of cost savings to the County, if this ordinance were to be
passed?
CAPTAIN KENUI: You know, these, these kinds of ordinances have been implemented
throughout the country and they've seen between 40 to 60 percent reduction in, in
false alarms. So, it's a very effective means to reduce costs.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Any further need for clarification?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, thank you, Clarence for being here; I
appreciate it. And so as far as, you're, you're basically saying that 90 percent comes
from Central Maui. So, you don't have much from South and West Maui; it's almost
all from Central Maui?
CAPTAIN KENUI: Well, this is throughout the County.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, throughout the County?
CAPTAIN KENUI: All our police stations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You had mentioned 90 percent of it was. So, that 4500
is throughout the County of Maui.
CAPTAIN KENUI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. And 90 percent is false alarms?
CAPTAIN KENUI: You know, it fluctuates between 95 and 90.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see-CAPTAIN KENUI: Some years we're running as high as 97 percent.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. And I agree with you, you know, it's time we
make people aware, get it done, spend the money to correct the problem. So, I
agree. So, thank you very much.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Thank you for being here today. And, we'll probably be referring this bill to
Committee, and we'll be having you back here again to help us as we discuss it.
CAPTAIN KENUI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So, thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Ernest Soares, testifying on
County Communication 14-100. He will be followed by Wade Maeda.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

LIEUTENANT ERNEST SOARES (testifying on County Communication No. 14-100):
Good morning, Madam Chair and Councilmembers. I'm one of the Lieutenant's in
Wailuku Patrol here at, under command of Captain Clarence Kenui. And I too would
like to pass this initiative or get this initiative going to support our patrol officers who
are out there each shift dealing with these alarms which, as you guys heard,
90 percent is false.
We go out with 11 guys a shift. You know, we start, we cover from Kahakuloa all the
way out to Kamahina, which is towards Hana. It's a large district, and as you guys
know, residential and businesses, a lot of people are going into alarm systems. And
a lot of new companies are starting up and putting these alarms out there. However,
at this point there's no sanctions or accountability for these businesses as far as
these alarms go. They, they can have the alarm installed.
Once police dispatch gets the call to respond to this, it's a two-man call. A lot of
times depend on the type of alarm. It's an emergency response so we're going lights
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and sirens to these calls; a lot of times endangering the risk of the community on our
public roads. So, for us when you look at the numbers, 90 percent false and, and at
times up to 97 percent false calls; that's a lot of calls for service for us.
With this ordinance being passed, it would actually really support putting some
sanctions with teeth behind the alarm companies which would then have to follow
through and make sure these alarms are working properly, which hopefully would
reduce the calls for service for us.
So, and a lot of times too, these alarms, the calls are coming in at peak hours, you
know, we have domestics, we have traffic accidents, we have assaults, we have big
things that's going down and we're having to break away or free up to go to an alarm
to turn out that it's a false call, you know. So, we're hoping that you guys would
support us on this initiative and pass this bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, thank you.
On the mainland, these false alarms, these alarm system companies would have
their own patrol that would respond initially for the response first. Here in, in Maui,
are there any alarm system companies that have that type of patrol system or patrol
service that responds? Or do they solely, sorry, solely rely on MPD's response?
LIEUTENANT SOARES: My experience is they, they solely respond, they, they rely on
MPD to be the initial responders. At times, we'll try to call for a proprietor or
somebody to come down and, and, and check out the alarm, and then they will
secondarily respond. But, we're, we're always the initial. You know, we're out there;
we're the ones that need to be there and, and for good cause because if somebody
really is in the business or it is a true burglary then we nee, we should be there.
But, the problem is a lot of times these alarms are faulty, they're not working properly
and, and we're responding over and over and over. They come down and there's no
sanctions or accountability for these companies. So, you know, the police
department is stuck with the cost and the risk to the public of responding to these
type of calls.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Is there any furth, need for further clarification?
Chair would just like to inform all the testifiers that are here today about this bill; that
the process is that probably today it will be referred to the Policy Committee. And
then when it is scheduled, you can come back and we'll be getting into all of the
information that we'll need in order to make a decision. But, thank you for being
here.
LIEUTENANT SOARES: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Wade Maeda, testifying on County
Communication 14-100. He will be followed by Grant Nakamura.

LIEUTENANT WADE MAEDA (testifying on County Communication No. 14-100):
Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
LIEUTENANT MAEDA: Good morning, Councilmembers. I too, well first of all, my name is
Wade Maeda, Lieutenant Field Commander for District 1 which is the largest district
encompassing Kahului, Wailuku, and Upcountry.
I too support this bill. The reason why I support the bill is because, again, the
90 percent of false, false alarms. If you think about it, the breakdown, two officers
are responding to two calls, at least two calls every hour for false alarms.
And then I don't know if you guys realize what it takes to actually check these
businesses out, large houses, you got to check every door, every window, because
the bottom line is the liability falls upon us. If we don't check, something happens
then we're going to be held accountable.
So, and we'll respond six times out of six times for the false alarm. I don't know if you
guys realize that or not but we will, we will respond. So, it's important that we pass
this bill so that we can free up our officers. Like the Lieutenant said, we only have
eleven guys on a shift, so, you know, it's, it's not like we have excess amount of
resources. We, we have a limited amount of people. So, I, I just, that's just, I just
wanted to say my peace, sorry. Thanks.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you very much.
LIEUTENANT MAEDA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we've been informed that the next testifier,
Grant Nakamura, will not be submitting testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Proceed.
The next person to testify is Karin Phaneuf, testifying on County Communication 1499. She will be followed by Dick Mayer.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. KARIN PHANEUF (testifying on County Communication No. 14-99):
Good morning. Good morning, everybody. Thank you very much.
I'm testifying today. I'm Karin Phaneuf, I'm the Chair of the Mayoral Repricing
Committee. We are talking about equal pay for equal work and I would love anybody
who is here in support of this to stand up and let them know. And they all gave me
their three minutes. I'm kidding.
What we're talking about is the administrative and clerical staff here at the County are
paid an average of $7,800 a year less than our laborers. Basically, if we compare
that, it means a clerical person coming in at an SR-10 level makes $7,800 a year less
than a janitor.
We want you to know that we don't, it's not because we're not valuing the laborer
work, but we feel that the work that these clerical people do is very complex, it's
responsible work, they deal with money, they deal with irate people, they have to look
great, and there's a lot of requirements before they can get hired.
This is a gender problem; 96 percent of your admin staff are female, 94 percent of
your labor staff are male. This is a gender problem, this is not a budget problem, and
that was one of the things we wanted to make very clear. This is not about, can we
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afford this, this is about something we must do. We are not valuing our female
workers.
And if anybody read the paper yet this morning about, there's a little comic above the
Letters to the Editor, and he, he says to her, oh there's a Mrs. Doubtfire 2, I wonder
how much they pay Robin Williams to do that, that movie again. And she says,
23 percent less than Mrs. Doubffire. So, it's, it's national news.
This is, this is just really, really critical that we take a look at this and that we are not
in denial about this problem. It's a very, very timely issue and it's going on here in
Hawaii, it's going on all over the country.
Does anybody have any questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, is there any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, Karin, thank you very much
MS. PHANEUF: And we submitted a whole bunch of letters and, and things for you guys to
take a look at. So, we'll hopefully see you in Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Dick Mayer, testifying on
Committee Report 14-55. Mr. Mayer will be followed by Sonya Niess.

MR. DICK MAYER (testifying on Committee Report 14-55):
Thank you very much-CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. MAYER: --Chair Baisa and Councilmembers; and Happy Earth Day. I'm speaking on
the Maui Island Plan Implementation Chapter 14-55. It's coming for you for first
reading and I understand that you will be having a public hearing that's required by
law in the future. And oftentimes when you have a second reading coming up after
that public hearing, you make very few changes in a ordinance. So, I'm a bit
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concerned about the process by which your public hearing will be held after this first
reading and that the ability then to have, listen to the public at that time may be in
conflict with the usual practice of not making, you know, significant changes at
second reading.
So, I'm asking that you either delay the first reading today or that you make a, a
conscious verbal statement to the public that you will be willing to make amendments
if necessary based on the testimony coming in at the public hearing.
My reason for concern is that when the GPAC, and I'm, was the Vice-Chair of the
GPAC, made our recommendations, the Planning Director last year or year and half
ago now, took one year to come back to you with the document, his
recommendations on the Maui Island Plan Implementation Chapter. And then he,
what he did was, he removed all of the GPAC recommendations that were in there.
There were a whole series of them in, in there. They were removed and this I think
really was, was a travesty in the sense that the general public spoke at meeting after
meeting after meeting, hundreds of people, community associations, gave us their
ideas to put into that document and then one person was able to eliminate them all.
And I think that was a, a, a, a real disservice to the community and a slap in the face
of all the public who came out to testify.
Let me give you some ideas of some of the things that were in there. I'm just going
to give you sort of titles of them. One of the recommendations the public wanted was
that each of the community plan districts have its own advisory committee. Molokai,
Lanai have their own Planning Commissions. Hana has an Advisory Committee.
But, the five districts on this isle, the other five districts on this island that, where most
the action is taking place, most of the development taking place have no Advisory
Committees; South Maui, Central Maui, Upcountry, West Maui . . . So each of you
representing those districts, I think would have your interest to see that there's an
Advisory Committee to the Planning Commission and to the Council if you decide to
refer things there. Very often the Planning Commission may meet on an item in a
district and there's no member from that district even on the Planning Commission.
The Water Use and Development Plan should be made in conformance with the
General Plan or the Community Plans; that statement was, was recommended. That
environmental reviews not be done by the developer but to be done by somebody
selected by the County. This is the practice on the mainland. It should be the
practice here on Maui. The documents submitted on behalf of certain developments
and projects be timely, not 5, 10, 15, 20 years old; traffic studies for example.
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And, what I'm asking is that you hold a public hearing and make a commitment to
take the testimony that you hear at that hearing available for yourselves so you can
make amendments to this ordinance and again include the GPAC recommendations.
And lastly I would urge you to put onto the website the ordinance that's being
proposed right now so that the public can see it under the County Council agenda
items on the, on the website. And I thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
Is there any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Sonya Niess, testifying on Bill
No 24. She will be followed by Suzanne Frazer.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. SONYA NIESS [testifying on Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good morning. Good morning, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. I am Sonya
Niess. I am here talking today on behalf of the Coalition for a Tobacco-Free Hawaii
and our many partners. And I am here testifying in support for Bill No. 24, prohibiting
tobacco use and tobacco products at our Maui County beaches and parks.
So, today, I think you heard someone else mention it just briefly, but it is Earth Day,
and what a serendipitous day for this to be on the agenda. Earth Day is a national
day recognizing our environment, and our earth, and those who are doing something
positive to help protect or promote a healthy environment. So, if this bill should pass,
you would be doing just that; you would be helping protect our environment and
promoting a healthier place for all of us, and all the marine life, our community.
So, I want to thank you for taking the time to listen to the testimony, to hear us, to
listen to the community, and be proactive and do something about it. And I just want
to reiterate one last time that we do have strong partnerships already developed. We
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are ready to go. We want to see this bill not just pass but actually work within our
community. So, we, we're ready. We're really ready, so, thank you for your time and
have a good day.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Suzanne Frazer, testifying on
Bill 24. She will be followed by Lauren Campbell.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. SUZANNE FRAZER [testifying on Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good morning, Chair Baisa and, Baisa and Councilmembers. My name is Suzanne
Frazer, I'm the Vice-Chair of, Vice-President, sorry, of Beach Environmental
Awareness Campaign Hawaii, an all-volunteer, non-profit organization with members
throughout the State of Hawaii, on the mainland, and internationally.
BEACH strongly supports Bill 24 and we'd like to thank Councilmember Donald
Guzman for introducing this bill and thank the Council for passing this bill at the last
Council meeting. We strongly encourage the Council to pass Bill 24 as it is in its
current form.
BEACH has supported the ban of tobacco on all beaches and parks on the island of
Hawaii, and the bans of smoking at all City and County of Honolulu beaches and
parks. BEACH has worked closely with the Honolulu County Department of Parks
and Recreation, HPD, and other organizations on an educational approach to the
implementation of the new smoking ban at beaches and parks.
We've developed educational materials including posters for Parks to use; bus
placards that have gone up in all of the buses; and fliers and information cards that
were distributed to hotels, tour buses, taxi drivers, and many other businesses in
order to reach both residents and visitors. And we've also organized meetings with
all of the city, state, and non-profit organizations in, involved in implementation.
Education has been the key factor in the successful implementation of the new law
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on Oahu and we've also developed webpages for access to these educational
materials.
So, we're willing to work with all of the partners here to assist in the development of
materials for an educational approach to the implementation of this new law in Maui
County so that it can be just as successful.
Bill 24 is important for so many reasons. And I see I'm running out of time here. But,
of course, smoking is a health issue in regards to secondhand smoke. Toxic
chemicals come out of cigarette butts. Fish have been found to die from nicotine.
There's hydrogen, cyanide, arsenic, and formaldehyde, and they're just some of the
4,000 chemicals that are in used cigarette butts that litter our beaches. And this isn't
ordinary litter. This is not just an esthetic problem of dirty beaches; it's dangerous
toxic litter that's harmful to young children, fish, and other marine life that ingest it.
And cigarette butts smolder up to three hours when they're dropped and still lit. So,
please take strong action this Earth Day. Sonya said it's a very major action that you
can take on this special day to pass Bill 24 for the health of all residents, visitors, and
marine life.
I'd like to pass out these posters for you to have. And I'll be available for any
questions you might have during the discussion. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you, and thank you for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Lauren Campbell, testifying on
Bill 24. She will be followed by Tim Lara.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. LAUREN CAMPBELL (testifying on Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good morning. Good morning, County Councilmembers. My name is Lauren
Campbell and with Sonya Niess, I know that we've been quite the faces around the
County Council building over the past couple of months. So, I just want to start off by
saying thank you guys so much for not only taking the time to hear our testimony, but
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also for really listening and learning more about this issue and, and learning more
about this policy.
Once again, I'm in support of Bill 24, tobacco-free beaches and parks policy. And, I
actually brought some, some cigarette butts, some, a little visual eye candy this
morning.
Last Saturday, Surfrider had one of its monthly beach clean-ups and we cleaned up
Lower Waiehu Beach Road. We collected a total of 1,015 cigarette butts. And
unfortunately as you guys now know, that these are just a small fraction of the
number of cigarette butts that are sitting on Maui County beaches and parks right
now this very second.
They call cigarette butt litter the gateway litter because cigarette butts are typically
the first piece of trash that are littered in a chain reaction of litter. So, I know when
we talk about Bill 24, we're talking about, and it seems like we're just really focusing
on cigarette butts and tobacco products, but it's actually a much more comprehensive
bill than that. It's getting at a much larger issue of trash in our environment.
So, not only because it's so comprehensive, but also because it's really supported
through a community effort and enforced by the community. And this is why
environmental, ocean advocacy, and public health organizations, why we've been
working so hard over the past couple of months to really see this bill be successful.
As Sonya and Suzanne had just repeated, we really are readied and poised to have
this successful, and for it to be implemented. We're really excited about this bill and
we have a lot of materials and, and we're really ready to see it.
So, when I was filling this up last night, you know, this used to be a juice bottle, and I
guess I had to ask myself as I was putting in all 200 butts in here, would I drink this?
And I guess that's what I ask you guys today. You know, would you drink this?
Because this is what our fish are drinking, this is what our sea turtles are swimming
in, this is what our keiki are playing in, this is what I'm surfing in.
So, as a marine biologist, as a surfer, as an ocean user, as a beach goer, you know, I
just, I really ask you to support this bill. And again, I really appreciate all the work
that you guys have done and working with us over the past couple months. So, pass
this bill and, and do a really good thing for our ocean, waves, and beaches. Thank
you guys so much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you.
MS. CAMPBELL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Tim Lara, testifying on Bill 24.
Mr. Lara will be followed by Dean Otsuki.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. TIM LARA [testifying on Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good morning. Thank you for having us today. My name is Tim Lara, I'm the
Vice-Chair of Surfrider Foundation's Maui Chapter, and I'm here to testify in support
of Bill 24.
I think you've heard, you know, through the Committee meetings and the previous, so
I don't need to go into too much detail but definitely in support of this. And thank you
for your guys' time and consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Dean Otsuki, testifying on Bill 24.
He will be followed by John Buck.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MR. DEAN OTSUKI [testifying on Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good morning. Happy Earth Day everyone. My name is Dean Otsuki, testifying in
strong support of Bill 24 which would ban tobacco use on all parks on Maui, Hawaii.
I feel that the public's health would be better served to have all Maui parks tobaccofree. I feel that Maui residents and visitors should have their health protected from
toxic secondhand smoke and have the right to breathe clean air.
Secondhand smoke releases over 250 toxic chemicals and more than 50 of them are
known to cause cancer. Cigarette butts can smell up to three hours and release
dangerous and toxic chemicals into the air. Toxic chemicals can leach out of
cigarette butts within an hour of being in contact with water. And marine life have
been found dead after ingesting butts.
I think that we can all agree that smoking is an unhealthy habit. Smoking cigarettes
is linked to cancer and emphysema. I have personal experience; my mother and
father both smoked for years and died from smoking related diseases. Watching my
once healthy father deteriorate into a person with emphysema and couldn't walk, or,
and depend on an air tank for oxygen was a painful experience for me. And at the
end of his life, he couldn't walk more than five feet without having to sit down and
rest. At, and my mother recently had cancer in her lungs which rapidly spread
throughout her body and she died within a few months. Had there been a smoking
ban when they were younger, it could have encouraged them to quit smoking and
possibly prolong their lives. Other smokers that I've talked to said that being around
non-smokers makes it easier for them to quit smoking.
Cigarette butts degrade the beauty of the beach and are no, and are the most littered
plastic item collected at beach cleanup's around the world; and Hawaii's no different.
Plastic does not biodegrade, it lasts forever in an environment. And this is not
ordinary litter like candy wrappers, food wrappers; this is toxic litter. Cyanide,
formaldehyde, arsenic, are just a few of the hundreds of poisonous chemicals found
in cigarette butts.
If a toddler ingests a cigarette butt, he or she can be fatally harmed. Banning
smoking at beaches could drastically reduce the amount of butt litter and keep our
keiki safe.
As when it comes to education, no smoking signage, poster, no smoking signage,
posters and public announce informing the public about the smoking ban will help a
lot in educating the visitors and locals about the new law. Education about the new
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law is very, is key. I feel that in educating the public about the smoking ban like the
State smoking ban in public places in 2006 will help tremendously in enforcing the
smoking ban here on Maui. The law would give people confidence to tell smokers
not, to not smoke at beaches and parks because the law would be on their side.
It definitely gave me confidence when confronting smokers on beaches in Honolulu
County when that law became effective at a select few beaches last year. And most
smokers are, are law-abiding citizens and will stop smoking at smoke-free areas if
informed nicely about the tobacco-free law.
Thank you for allowing me to provide written testimony in strong support of Bill 24.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Yea, I believe also that the, the key to
this, the success of this ordinance is via the advocacy of education and
implementation.
You've passed out these, these posters and brochures that your partnership
organizations, I guess, printed out and distributed on Oahu.
MR. OTSUKI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Are you planning to do the same on Maui?
MR. OTSUKI: Yea, we're, we're willing to, to help, yea definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
MR. OTSUKI: We'll help support local groups here, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: At no cost to the County in producing these brochures,
yea?
MR. OTSUKI: We'll have to find a way right? We always do.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you very much, Chair.
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MR. OTSUKI: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Any further need for clarification?
Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is John Buck, testifying on County
Communication 14-95.
Mr. Buck will be followed by Gina Marzo.

MR. JOHN BUCK (testifying on County Communication No. 14-95):
Good morning, Chair.
It's nice to see you up there and good morning,
Councilmembers. I'm testifying on half of County Communication 14-95. This is the
"BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
TO RENAME THE KAHULUI POOL IN KAHULUI TO THE COACH SPENCER
SHIRAISHI MEMORIAL POOL".
This would be a great honor to somebody who's dedicated the last 60 years of
mentoring not only swimmers, but citizens. And, what's amazing about Coach Soichi
Sakamoto [sic] is kind of unheard of in, in the athletic world or, you know, type of stuff
that Spencer is doing that he did it for no, no fee at all. He's one of the few I know of
that's coached over 60 years and not getting paid for it.
My basic request is, is that come Memorial Day weekend is the 40th Annual Soichi
Sakamoto Memorial Swim Meet, some, the brainchild of Spencer Shiraishi. And
what we would like to do, if it was possible, to have the unveiling of that sign of the
renaming of the pool down at that meet, simple fact that this will be the first year in
forty years that Coach Soichi, Spencer will be not in attendance. And a lot of the
teams and coaches, former coaches, will be at this meet in honor of, of Spencer.
I request that if it's possible to discharge this item from Committee and take it upon
the floor, Council floor here so that we could have that sign unveiling in time of
Memorial Day weekend. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Buck.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think, Mr. Buck, thank you for your testimony, and I
think that's the intent of our, our Chair, Mr. Guzman to do that. I think we all support
this so, and we'd like to see it done for the Memorial Day weekend swim meet. So,
you can rest assure that'll happen today.
MR. BUCK: Thank you. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, that's it? Okay.
Mr. Buck, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You wanted to say something.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Gina Marzo, testifying on Bill 24.
Ms. Marzo is the last individual who has signed up to testify in the Council chamber.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. GINA MARZO [testifying on Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good afternoon, Honorable Councilmembers and staff. My name is Gina Marzo, I'm
16 years old and I attend the small school, Maui Preparatory Academy on the west
side of our beautiful island.
As you must know by now, students and community from all around the County
gathered on the very special day of January 12, 2014, to collect 14,130 cigarette
butts from our beaches alone. This day was monumental, this day was a
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monumental movement of power and passion coming from the community of Maui,
and especially the youth.
I'm very blessed to call myself a part of this movement to ban all smoking on the
beaches and parks of this thriving gorgeous place that I call home.
I want to keep this short and sweet when I say that, sorry, when I say that it is vital for
this bill to pass. Please help the hopes of, of the children here and the hopes of us
high schoolers who may, who may grow old to have our own children one day. Prove
to us that our dreams are not only a myth. Teach us that we can make anything
happen when we really put our mind to it. Teach us that our environment should be
more important to us and that each and every one of us is able to make a small
difference if we, if we really try.
By passing this bill, you could be one-step closer to teaching us these crucial values
of life and the betterment of our environment in the community through positive
actions. We've worked hard for this moment; please don't let it go to waste. Thank
you for so much for your service and time. And, Happy Earth Day.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. MARZO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to congratulate Gina. And,
we're so very proud of your leadership. This all started by a senior project and it
expanded Countywide. And so your youth and your leadership is well deserved.
And we hope to see you one day sitting here among us and leading in passing some
ordinances as well.
MS. MARZO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But, congratulations and Happy Earth Day to you as well.
MS. MARZO: Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further need for clarification?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair. Chair, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm sorry.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, hi, nice to see you Gina.
MS. MARZO: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And yea, I concur with Ms., Mr. Guzman's comments in
regards to you and your participation and involvement. And, you're definitely, you
know, setting the pace for the rest. And thank you for that and wonderful role model,
and, and you're from west side.
MS. MARZO: Yea.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, thank you and-MS. MARZO: Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --keep up the good work.
MS. MARZO: Awesome. Another thing, I'm a junior too, so I still got one more year here on
our beaches, so thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
And, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, I believe Ms. Rosemary Robbins would like to
offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Robbins.
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MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS [testifying on Committee Report 14-55 and Bill No. 24 (2014)1:
Good morning, everybody. Happy Earth Day indeed. I'd like to first of all speak
about Committee Report 14-55, on the Planning Committee having submitted a bill to
adopt the Maui Island Plan's Implementation Program. I think it's an insufficient
program at this point, heading in the right direction, having trouble with the timeliness
of response to the citizens who do write and come and testify.
Dick Mayer had delineated. He had chaired that Committee and I totally agree. I
was not on that, totally agree with what came out with the identifications of where the
shortcomings were and the recommendations of how to improve them. So, hopefully
they'll be acknowledged, the difficulties, they'll be addressed timely. PDQ definitely
what needs to happen. We're playing catch-up ball on that one.
Okay, and then I'd also like to be able to, I'm delighted to be able to say that we need
to make sure that we're not continuing to clutter up our beaches with the poisons that
are coming out of tobacco use in the beaches, on the beaches, and in the parks.
For years, I as a volunteer, conducted the aquatics programs for the American Lung
Association Chapter here on Maui. We used different pools all the time so it wasn't
every summer the same people had to do all the long-distance stuff. So, we were in
Lahaina; we were in the Wailuku shallow water, deep water pools; the War Memorial
Pool; the pool to be, I hope very promptly, renamed in Kahului. And, when we
realized that we had a lot of Asian grandparents that were driving the children back
and forth to these, and these were kids that whose lives were being compromised by
a way of tobacco-use, and they were these loving grandparents sitting in the stands
smoking away, in the American Lung Association's lung address for these children
whom these grandparents dearly loved.
So, to be able to have this as a Countywide following recommendations and
successful programs, and other geographies, would be just, we're not going to have
to keep coming back and asking for this from the associations and for bills in here.
So, I certainly am recommending that 14-100, oh no, that's the one on the fire
alarms, but the, the one in terms of getting the tobacco out of our parks; good idea;
overdue, let's do it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for, clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you, Rosemary.
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MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to
testify in the Council chamber. If there are any additional individuals in the Council
chamber or at the District Offices-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: --who would like to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: I believe I see someone approaching the podium.
Have you, have you done your paperwork?
MR. LAU: No ma'am, I have not done my paperwork. I'm still waiting on some papers from
the East Coast.
CHAIR BAISA: Unfortunately we will need that before we can allow you to testify, or you
can do it after you testify if you promise.
I'm sorry, sir.
Mr. Clerk.
Mr., oh, Mr., hang on for a second, hold on. We're going to, we're going to take a
very brief recess here to clarify something. So, please don't leave your chairs.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:57 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:59 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: The meeting will please come back to order. Thank you for that
consultation and we will ask our next testifier to proceed sir. Please come to the
podium.

MR. JASEE LAU (testifying on County Communication No. 14-87)
Good morning.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. LAU: Councilmembers, Madam Chair, and citizens of Maui, my brothers and sisters. I
had a, my name is Jasee Lau, J-A-S-E-E L-A-U, me Ilamo.
I had a question on No. 14-87 but I was kind of hesitant as, because of the subject
matter and who, and what it's about. So, by you asking me earlier to follow
procedure, having help me make my decision not to say anything about that. Thank
you for at least letting me explain what I was going to talk about.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. And thank you
for, for being here and cooperative. Thank you. Chair, appreciates it.
Mr. Chair. Mr. Clerk, anybody else to testify?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. THOMPSON: The Molokai Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor the chamber
who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, have we received any written testimony?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, we've received written testimony. Chair would like your
permission to include it in the record.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING INDIVIDUALS WERE
MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10.
11.
12.
13.
14.
15.
16.
17.
18.
19.
20.
21.
22.
23.
24.
25.
26.
27.
28.
29.
30.
31.
32.

Karen Phaneuf, Mayor's Repricing Committee;
Sonya Niess, Coalition for a Tobacco-Free Hawaii;
Suzanne Frazer;
Lauren Campbell, Pacific Whale Foundation;
Dean Otsuki;
Iris Okumura, Hawaii State Department of Health;
John Fitzpatrick;
Marnie Guindon;
Donald B. Weisman, American Heart Association;
Stuart Coleman, Surfrider Foundation;
Ashley Fowler;
Valerie Frey;
Kristen Koba-Burdt;
Allison Seales;
Surfrider Foundation, Maui Chapter;
Jeny Bissell;
Kyle Blickley
Alexa Fong;
Shannon Hope;
Cheryl King, Hawaii Wildlife Fund;
Nicole Schroeter;
Nicole Spalding;
Paige Alisen;
Miranda Camp;
Jai Cooper;
Jacob Freeman;
Lani Jones;
Patty Kneip;
Melissa Meeker;
Judith Michaels;
Jennifer Throne;
Kaitlynn Felipe;
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33.
34.
35.
36.
37.
38.
39.
40.
41.
42.
43.
44.
45.
46.
47.
48.
49.
50.
51.
52.
53.
54.
55.
56.
57.
58.
59.
60.

Judith Mancini;
Chloe Ahlstromer-Jones;
Bette Belanger;
Nancy Parker;
John A. Hau'oli Tomoso;
Aloura Charles;
Douglas Harris;
Sheri Cohen;
Jim Smith;
Robert Hsia;
Mary Ann Ciuffini;
Karel van Horck;
Carrie Edgerton;
Betty Wei;
Dennis Barger;
Catherine Maxwell;
synergyluna@gmail.com;
Helen Barrow;
Serena Kaldi;
Sue'Skau;
Claudette Bethune;
Haley Ferguson;
Matthew Goetter;
Tyler Lausten;
Karolle Wall;
Emily White;
Christine Kapoor; and
Ty Takeno.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
Let's see, is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to testify? Please come
forward.
Seeing no one, Members, without objection, the Chair would like to close public
testimony for today.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Public testimony is closed.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of March 11, 2014, was
presented at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF THE
REGULAR MEETING OF MARCH 11, 2014.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-53
- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 27 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 13.04.020, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO AMEND THE DEFINITION
OF OCEAN RECREATIONAL ACTIVITY BY ADDING TO THE LIST OF
ACTIVITIES TO BE INCLUDED", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 14-33, from Councilmember Mike White, be
FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO RECOMMEND, ADOPT THE
RECOMMENDATIONS IN COMMITTEE REPORT 14-53.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to refer the Members to my
communications relating to Committee Report 14-53, that I had distributed at today's
Council meeting.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL BY INSERTING
THE WORD "OCEAN" INTO THE PHRASE "STATE OF
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HAWAII DIVISION OF BOATING AND RECREATION" TO
CREATE, TO CORRECT THE NAME OF THE DIVISION TO
READ, "STATE OF HAWAII DIVISION OF BOATING AND
OCEAN RECREATION".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman, any need to, to explain more?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just, just that, thank you Chair, that the revised proposed
bill is attached to my communications and incorporates the omitted word "ocean", to
correct the name of the division.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Energy,
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee met on March 14, 2014, and March 21, 2014,
and recommended passage on the first reading of the proposed bill amending
Section 13.04.020, Maui County Code, to add "Hawaiian outrigger canoeing", to the
definition of "ocean recreational activity".
Your Committee also recommended the filing of County Communication 14-33.
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Your Committee noted the importance of specifically listing Hawaiian outrigger
canoeing as an ocean recreational activity because Hawaiian outrigger canoeing has
deep historical roots as long-practiced sport in Hawaii.
I respectfully ask the Council's support for this recommendation on the Committee
Report.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL 27 (2014).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-54
- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 28 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO RENAME THE EDDIE TAM
COMPLEX FIELD #6 IN MAKAWAO TO THE WILLIAM "BLEE" AMORAL SR.
FIELD", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 14-47, from the Director of Public Works, be
FILED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-54.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Energy,
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee met on March 14, 2014, and March 21, 2014,
and recommended passage of the proposed bill to rename Field #6, at the Eddie
Tam Complex in Makawao, the William "Blee" Amoral Sr. Field.
Your Committee also recommended the filing of County Communication 14-47.
Mr. Amoral was a long time superintendent with the Department of Parks and
Recreation, and was instrumental in the development of additional athletic fields in
Makawao. He was also well-known to the community as a devoted coach and
mentor to the youth. Naming Field #6 after him is an appropriate way to honor his
life's work.
I respectfully ask my colleagues on the Council to support this recommendation.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, any further discussion?
Seeing none, the Chair would like to say that I am in full support of this and I, I'm
really excited that this is happening. As a long-time Upcountry resident, synonymous
with athletics is Mr. Amoral. So I'm very, very happy to see this happen.
CHAIR BAISA: All those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 28 (2014).

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-55
- PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 29 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING
THE MAUI ISLAND PLAN IMPLEMENTATION PROGRAM" be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 13-401, from the Planning Director, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT 14-55.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
Your Planning Committee met on January 23, 2014, February 6, 2014, February 20,
2014, and February 25, 2014, to discuss the proposed bill. And we discussed it at
length and had all the departments in here, and really went through a thorough
vetting of this bill.
The purpose of the proposed bill is to adopt the Maui Island Plan's long-range
Implementation Program pursuant to Section 2.80B.030(G)(4), Maui County Code.
This is the final element of the Maui Island Plan that's been going for a long time.
The Implementation Program establishes a broadly defined strategy and policy
framework to strengthen the infrastructure planning and delivery.
As required, it includes a capital improvement element, a financial element, and an
implementation schedule.
It specifies the timing, priority, lead agencies, and potential funding sources for the
numerous programmatic actions to implement the Maui Island's objectives.
One of the things that some testifiers mentioned about Advisory Committees, they
were discussed at length and it was determined to remove it from the Committee.
So, a lot of this stuff was discussed at length as you heard the, the number of days
that we discussed this.
I ask for the Members full support of the recommendations to pass the bill on first
and, reading and file the communication. And, to another testifier's point, changes
can and will, if necessary, be made at the second reading if we need to. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you and I appreciate Mr. Couch's comments,
especially the last sentence, because it was directly related to the concerns of the
testifiers and I've been getting via my office also with the same comments as to, you
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know, take it back to Committee and rework this and, and you know, normally
changes aren't made on second and final.
So, I, I know their concerns, but as Mr. Couch stated, if changes need to be made, it
can be. And I definitely will stand by that comment also. And if it needs to be done,
you know, I will be there to support the changes.
So, with that, happy to move it forward. But again, to just allay the fears of the
community that it's not a done deal, it's not set in blood and stone yet. But, you
know, and changes can be made. So, thank you for this opportunity, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Any further comments?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I too have received some calls in, in my
office in, in regards to pushing this back to Committee.
Chair, I was just had a question in, in terms of discussion wise. Are we under a
timeline, deadline to, to pass this through first reading?
Is that what my
understanding is?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we are. But, if you want details, I'll have Mr. Couch.
Mr. Couch, would you explain?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yes, we had a deadline of
December 31, 2013, which we moved to. March something and-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thirty-one.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: March 31, yea. And then, we just had so many meetings in
between that we couldn't meet the March 31 with the public hearing deadline. So, we
moved it again, taking in account all the, the budget hearings that we have to deal
with, so we moved it to May 29, the last day. It's, it's by ordinance, is when we have
to finish this, and only by resolution can we extend the date. So, that's what-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that's what, that's what the deadline is.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 22, 2014
Page 41

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I, I feel reassured that Mr. Couch will
keep his word in terms of if changes need to be made during second reading, they
will be. And so, I'll take that for now and move this forward. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman and Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, thank you, and just to follow up on that timeline due
as May 29, 2014, in order to give us additional time for review and that public
hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mhm.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I believe we don't have that hearing scheduled as of
yet?
CHAIR BAISA: I believe that that will be taken care of once we get through this motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Got it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? All those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I NOW MOVE THAT THE COUNTY CLERK SCHEDULE A
PUBLIC HEARING ON BILL, I'M ASSUMING IT'S GOING TO
BE BILL 29 (2014), PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS IN
SECTION 2.80B.050(D)(2), MAUI COUNTY CODE; AND THAT
CONSIDERATION OF BILL 29 (2014) ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING BE POSTPONED UNTIL COUNCIL
MEETING OF MAY 27, 2014.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch, any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yea, thank you, Madam Chair. Section 2.80B.050(D)(2),
Maui County Code, specifies that the Implementation Program component of the
Maui Island Plan shall be enacted by ordinance following a public hearing.
The required public hearing will allow Council to receive testimony on the
Implementation Program. Postponing the second and final reading to a May 27 will
allow time for the public hearing and consideration of the Members and, and study.
And it looks like we're doing a polling just for the Members to know for some time the
week of May 12, I believe, to have it in the evening. We could have had it in, during
the day but I'd prefer to have it in the evening. So, that's where we're polling for. So,
the date will be set as soon as we get everybody's schedule, and so we can have it
here in the chambers in the evening.
So, I ask Members full support for this motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Thank you, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 29 (2014).
Madam Chair, proceeding with county communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-84

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated April 2, 2014)

Transmitting 88 contracts/grants for February 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm sorry. Mr. White.
Just waiting for him to continue.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just, just-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, please.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --just sitting here patiently.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
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I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-84.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. This is the monthly summary of
contracts that is being forwarded each month. And, so no real discussion is
necessary.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, any discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, Madam Chair, in looking at
the transmittal and last month's transmittal, I noticed there's a, a large amount of time
extension requests. So, I will not be supporting this.
I would like to see this go to the Budget and Finance Committee to discuss why we
have so many time extensions in, in the contracts. So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
Thank you, Mr., Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The, the Chair doesn't have any, any problem referring this to
Committee if Mr. Couch would like to have further review.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, we have a motion to approve.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
I'LL, I'LL WITHDRAW MY MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Pull back your motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yea.
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CHAIR BAISA: And so, this will, this will, this, this particular item will be then, we're going to
vote, no we don't need to vote. Do we need to vote?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, without objection, it would just be referred like-CHAIR BAISA: Without objections folks, we're going to refer this to the Budget and Finance
Committee.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on.
Mr. Clerk.
(See page 64 for further discussion.)

NO.

14-85

- JOHN D. KIM, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated April 7, 2014)

Transmitting a copy of a grant award letter from the Department of the Attorney
General, State of Hawaii, for the Domestic Violence Investigations Project.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-85.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. County Communication 14-85
transmits a copy of a grant award letter from the Department of Attorney General,
State of Hawaii, for the Domestic Violence Investigations from February 1 through
June 30, 2014, totaling $69,484.
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And this transmittal is for information only and doesn't require any further action.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-86

- JOHN D. KIM, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated April 3, 2014)

Transmitting a copy of a grant award letter from the Department of Transportation,
State of Hawaii, for the Prosecutors Highway Safety Training Grant.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-86.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. This communication transmits a
copy of a grant award letter from the Department of Transportation, State of Hawaii,
for the Prosecutor's Highway Safety Training grant for the period of October 1, 2013
through September 30, 2014 in the amount of $5,676.
And since this is, this transmittal is for informational purposes, no further action is
required.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-87

- GARY YABUTA, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated April 3, 2014)

Informing of the receipt of $6,300.00 in Forfeiture Funds from the Federal Bureau of
Investigation.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-87.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. This communication informs the Council of
the Police Department's receipt of $6300 from the Federal Bureau of Investigation. It
represents a portion of funds seized and will be used in accordance with Federal
Forfeiture Guidelines.
And, since this is also informational, no further action is required.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

14-88

- LANCE T. HIROMOTO, DIRECTOR OF PERSONNEL SERVICES,
(dated April 14, 2014)

Informing of the abolishment of positions in various County departments.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Without objections, I would like to
have this referred to Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 14-88, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WAS REFERRED TO THE BUDGET AND
FINANCE COMMITTEE

NO.

14-89

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated April 7, 2014)

Informing of a vacancy on the Cost of Government Commission due to the
resignation of Steve Aheong on April 4, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: With no objections from the Members, Chair, I would ask
that the Clerk bring up 14-90 also please.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-90

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated April 7, 2014)

Informing of a vacancy on the Board of Variances and Appeals due to the resignation
of Bart Santiago, Jr. on April 4, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMUNICATIONS 14-89 AND 14-90, BE
FILED.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-91

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated April 2, 2014)

Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ending March 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, thank you.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-91.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no other comments. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: No comments.
Members, any comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-92

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated April 4, 2014)

Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply water use report for February
2014, and copies of water use reports received from Hawaiian Commercial and
Sugar Company, Wailuku Water Company, and Maui Land & Pineapple Company for
the same period.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14.92 [SIC].
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No additional comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

14-93

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated April 14, 2014)

Relating to Council Members' report on "Electric Utilities: The Future is Not What it
Used to Be", an educational conference held on March 26-28, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-93.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Councilmember Michael Victorino, Don
Couch, Elle Cochran, and I, attended the energy conference on Wednesday,
March 26, 2014, at the Maui Arts and Cultural Center.
On Thursday, March 27, 2014, Councilmember Michael Victorino, Elle Cochran,
Stacy Crivello, and I, were in attendance.
Councilmembers did not attend the optional tours Friday, on, offered on Friday,
March 28, 2014.
I am making this report pursuant to the State's Sunshine Law, specifically
Section 92-2.5(e) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes.
Conference attendees received presentations on the changing energy landscape and
its implementations for power utilities, policymakers, and consumers.
A quorum of the Council was not present at the meeting at any one time.
The educational conference was not specifically and exclusively organized for or
directed toward Members of the Council. No commitment relating to a vote on any
Council business was made or sought at the meeting.
Madam Chair, that concludes my report.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman. I guess you got elected huh? Thank you for
volunteering.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Would anybody else like to discuss, like to discuss this or make any
comments on the conference?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, yea. First of all, I would say it was an
awesome conference; bringing together both community leaders, advocates, utilities,
and companies who are related to these various industries.
Bringing these people together as a community, saying that we all must stop blaming
each other and start working together. I thought that was the main message I got;
that working together we will be able to achieve self-sufficiency in energy. To hear
that Hawaiian, Maui in particular, is one of the leaders in our country was also very,
very enlightening and very heartwarming.
And so, I can say that those Members who had attended, and I know you would have
loved to be there but unfortunately you were on the mend and that's okay, you're,
you're back with us, I think walked away with a, a real revitalization of community
spirit and looking at the future for Maui County.
And I can say, with all honesty, we're in good hands. We are in good hands; we've
got some great, great opportunities ahead of us and it's really a part of government.
And government kind of put all these pieces together, bring all the entities to work
together. It's not me against him, it's us, we working together and we can achieve.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any other comments from the attendees?
Yes, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Though I had, was not able to attend
on Wednesday and, and Friday, but I was just so impressed with the presentation
and the mindset that, the energy that was going through that conference. So, I
appreciate the resource people that did their presentations. And I think some ideas
have come before us that we can, you know, take into consideration. So, I think the
MEDB and Mr. McLeod did an awesome job, of course, under the Office of Economic
Development; well, well put together, yea.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yea, and I echo my, my fellow Members'
comments in regards to the conference. It was an excellent conference, learned a
lot, and got to network many people, you know, literally from around the world.
And it was nice to see that one of my trips to Marin County brought back a lady that I
had met there and to enlighten us a little bit more about how they do their utilities.
And, it was, yea, it was excellent, awesome, and it was good to see homegrown, you
know, people too; Kainoa Casco was in the, was in the audience and, and part of and
stuff.
So, again, I think this community has spoken out that they would like to see a second
annual. And let's see how we can support that to move forward because yes, we all
gathered a lot of information to move us forward to be that self-sufficient State that
we all strive to be. So, thank you, Chair for this opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I echo all my colleagues'
comments as well. It's something that was very informative and I would encourage a
lot of the departments to go because they're looking at ways to, to cut our electricity
costs; especially during this time of budget when we see the huge amount of
electricity costs even with alternative energy right now. So, there are ways even
further that we can take a look at it and this conference helped quite a bit. So, it was
well worth attending and I encourage more people to go if they have it again next
year. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Chair, unfortunately, like Mr. Victorino says, was not able to attend. But, I've heard
nothing but good things about it, and the news coverage has been wonderful. And I
know that, you know, we brought in incredible people so it had to be wonderful.
Anyway, further discussion of this report? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have eight mem, eight "ayes" and one Member
"excused".
And, thank you, Mr. Guzman for doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: For the people that are watching us, you might wonder what this is all
about. Under Sunshine Law, when more than two of us attend any kind of an event,
we have to come back with a report at the next Council meeting on behalf of what we
learned and what we did there.
And I think it's a really good rule, because it does make us keep our, you know, on
the grindstone, you got to attend because you're going to be able to report; you can't
sit drinking coffee and not attend the sessions because you'll be held accountable.
And I think it's wonderful.
I believe in conferences where we learn; that's what it's all about. And I'm pushing
very hard to try to get a bill through the Legislature so that it will be easier for us to
attend more of these kinds of informational meetings. I think it's very important.
Thank you.
Okay, Mr. Clerk.
NO.

14-94

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated April 9, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE FISCAL YEAR 2015
PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF
COUNTIES".
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Members, as a reminder, waiver of committee referral and
report requires the affirmative vote of six Councilmembers.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVER THE REQUIREMENTS OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT AS PROVIDED IN RULE 7(E) OF
THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. As Treasurer of the Hawaii
State Association of Counties, by correspondence dated April 9, 2014, I transmitted a
proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 PROPOSED
OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES",
attaching the proposed operating budget for approval by the Councils.
Section 21 of the Hawaii State Association of Councils Bylaws require that the HSAC
budget for the upcoming fiscal year be transmitted by Executive Committee to the
individual counties by April 15 for subsequent approval at the annual HSAC meeting.
Prior to the annual meeting, each Council will take action to pass the proposed
budget. Ordinarily this matter would be referred to the Policy Committee for its
recommendation. However, in, in, in the interest of time, I must request a waiver of
committee referral and seek adoption on the floor of the proposed resolution.
So, if there's any questions, Madam Chair, I'd be, I'm open for, for questions, but that
is the rationale for the resolution at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion on the motion? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused". So, we meet
the six Member requirement.
Thank you, Mr. Couch. I do forget about the, the microphone once in a while. I'm
Portuguese so I figure no need.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ENTITLED "APPROVING THE FISCAL YEAR 2015
PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE HAWAII STATE
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES", BE ADOPTED; AND THAT
COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-94 BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No further discussion unless there's any questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion necessary? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
Can we have a quick recess?
CHAIR BAISA: File, did we include the filing?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yea.
CHAIR BAISA: Yea, all done?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yea, I did-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we're done. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was, I wasn't sure. I didn't-CHAIR BAISA: I, I, I missed the filing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 14-47.
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NO.

14-95

- DON S. GUZMAN, CHAIR, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY,
AGRICULTURE, AND RECREATION COMMITTEE,
(dated April 14, 2014)

Transmitting the following:
1.

County Communication 14-48, transmitting proposed resolutions relating to
the renaming of the Kahului Pool in Kahului to the Coach Spencer Shiraishi
Memorial Pool; and

2.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO RENAME THE KAHULUI POOL
IN KAHULUI TO THE COACH SPENCER SHIRAISHI MEMORIAL POOL".

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO DISCHARGE THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT,
ENERGY, AGRICULTURE, AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
FROM FURTHER CONSIDERATION OF COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-48.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
The 40th Annual Sakamoto Invitational Swim Meet will be held in Wailuku over
Memorial Day weekend in honor of Maui's highly decorated Coach Soichi Sakamoto.
This is Maui's only invitational swim meet. This year Coach Spencer Shiraishi will be
honored during the invitational. Announcing the renaming of the proposed Coach
Spencer Shiraishi Memorial Pool during the invitational is the perfect opportunity to
honor Coach Shiraishi's contributions to our community.
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Due to ongoing budget deliberations, your Economic Development, Energy,
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee will be unable to consider this manner in a, in
time for the swim meet. Therefore, I ask everyone's support of my motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENTS OF, OF
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND REPORT AS PROVIDED IN
RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED BILL ENTITLED "A BILL FOR
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, TO RENAME THE KAHULUI POOL IN
KAHULUI TO THE COACH SPENCER SHIRAISHI MEMORIAL
POOL", BE PASSED ON FIRST READING AND BE ORDERED
TO PRINT; AND THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-48
AND 14-95, BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I GLADLY SECOND THAT MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. The proposed bill will rename the
Kahului Pool to Coach Spencer Shiraishi Memorial Pool. The Commission on
Naming Streets, Parks, and Facilities recommended approval of this renaming.
Coach Shiraishi founded the Maui Swim Club. For 50 years, he dedicated his time in
training young Maui County athletes and developing them into responsible adults.
Coach Spencer also offered free swim, swimmer lessons, swim to learn lessons, and
he also was a fixture of the swimming community, and renaming the Kahului Pool will
ensure his legacy live on.
I ask the Members full support. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think today is, is such a great day; not
only Earth Day, but we have an opportunity not only to name this pool after a great
Coach, mentor, and citizen of this community, but also Upcountry, the Amoral park.
So, this is very historic in the sense of having these opportunity to pay homage to
people that have contributed so many years of their life to making what we enjoy
today possible, and for future generations.
And so I am very, very happy to see this come to fruition. And that hopefully we'll
have an opportunity during the Memorial Day weekend to attend the, the Memorial
swim and have the pool's sign standing there gleaming in the sun for Mr. Shiraishi
and everything he did for this community. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
The Chair is going to call a very brief recess to confer with the Clerk. It'll be a minute
so just hang on. We are in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:35 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:37 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
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CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Clerk.

DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 14-84
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, related to County Communication 14-84, the
request was made earlier to refer that communication to the Budget and Finance
Committee. Staff would like to request, without objections from the Members, that
the contracts/grants that are referred to Committee be narrowed to the ones
requesting the time extension which I believe was the concern from Councilmember
Couch. The total amount of 88 contracts/grants, it's actually, the document total
that's given to us is pretty extensive and to narrow the, the scope of the referral to
Committee will assist staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Couch, anything you'd like to say?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections. And if at all possible, if they can get it into
PDF formats so we don't have stacks and stacks of paper, that would even be better.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, any objections? Seeing none, seeing none, we will honor
the staff's request.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: In relation to County Communication 14-95, that is
Bill 30 (2014).
Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications for referral. The following
County communications are recommended for referral to your Budget and Finance
Committee.
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NO.

14-96

- ANTHONY T. ARAKAKI, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK
GRANT PROGRAM MANAGER, (dated April 2, 2014)

Informing of the allocation of $1,571,310 in CDBG funds to the County of Maui.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-96 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.

NO.

14-97

- COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION,
(dated March 27, 2014)

Transmitting the "COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION, COUNTY OF MAUI,
REPORT OF FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR COMMISSION TERM
2013-2014".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-97 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.

NO.

14-98

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated April 4, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF
ROAD LOT B-3 IN HAIKU, MAUI, HAWAII, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015,
MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-98 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.
NO.

14-99

- KARIN E. PHANEUF, CHAIR, MAYORAL REPRICING COMMITTEE,
(dated April 1, 2014)

Transmitting the Clerk/Admin Series Repricing Committee Pay Inequity Report, and
related documents.

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-99 be referred to the Policy
and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
April 22, 2014
Page 66

NO.

14-100

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated April 14, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 8.34, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO FALSE ALARMS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-100 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, are there any objections to referrals as read by the Clerk.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances, second and final
reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
24
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PROHIBITING TOBACCO USE AND TOBACCO
PRODUCTS IN COUNTY PARKS
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL 24 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
AND, MADAM CHAIR, I PROUDLY SECOND THAT MOTION.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Bill 24 (2014) will prohibit the use of
tobacco and tobacco products at the County parks and recreational facilities,
including County beaches.
The Bill will mitigate negative environmental impacts to the marine environment
caused by waste from tobacco products and is a step forward in the promoting
healthy lifestyles within our County parks and recreational facilities.
Additionally, this Bill comes on the heels of a nationwide movement concerned with
health, health and environmental pollutants which is why it's so fitting that today is
Earth Day.
I applaud all those involved in inspiring this Bill, especially those students actively
engaged in the civic process to bring about change as they recognized would be
better in their community. Your commitment to this cause is moving. The success of
this Bill will be based in large part on the responses of the community.
I urge the Department of Parks and Recreation to install signage as necessary to
promote awareness. And I encourage all the community organizations to assist in
the implementation and education through its partnerships. I ask the Members
support of Bill 24. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, any further comments?
Mr. Guzman, Chair would like to ask a question because I was asked as I was
coming into this meeting. And I think it's important that the public is clear what this
Bill addresses. And the question I was asked was, does it include the beach or just
the park, because the wording says park?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It includes both, the parks and the beaches.
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CHAIR BAISA: So, if you add-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Up to the waterline.
CHAIR BAISA: Up to the waterline.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's important that people understand what we're passing. And,
hopefully it'll prevent people getting fined or getting into trouble if they clearly
understand.
Members, any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I, yea, I just wanted to mention that it, it's been 42 days was
the numbers of, of days that passed in regards to the tobacco-free parks legislation.
February 1 was the, was the introduction and here we are on Earth Day, today, as
the second and final.
I want to thank my colleagues, colleagues Cochran, White, Crivello, and Victorino, for
being available and present for the EAR meetings, despite NACo, the legislations
going on at the State level, and HSAC, and two of our Committee Members being out
of commission but watching us on TV as well-CHAIR BAISA: Every minute.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and input. I also want to have a big mahalo to the
organizations and the Department of Health for a lot of their footwork and
groundwork; including Gina Marzo from the, from the Maui Preparatory Academy
Students; Maui District Student Council organizations; BEACH, Beach Environmental
Awareness Campaign Coalition for a Tobacco-free Hawaii; Department of Health;
Surfriders Foundation, Maui Chapter; Pacific Whale Foundation; Sustainable
Coastlines Hawaii; Community Workday; and Lokelani Intermediate Media Club; and
the many, many high schools and intermediate school students who came out to pick
up butts off the beaches at the parks; the many letters of testimony, more than 400
were received by the Council from both our residents and visitors. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, yea, I do recall when this was just kind
of a gleam in the eye of his students and here it is. I mean we're passing it. They did
their footwork, they went on the beach, they picked up the butts, they showed first
hand visuals of, of what it is and the impacts, and you know, put their, their heart and
soul, and passion behind this. And, I am very, very proud to be here today to be
supporting it and to show them yes, that your voice makes a difference and your
participation does too; the advocacy, the education, the awareness, all that stuff
added together.
So, thank you to, to Mr. Guzman for putting it through the Committee and, and getting
it to the form that it's in today, and, having it in front of all of us to vote; especially
here on this, yea, momentous day of Earth Day and, and everything.
So, thank you, Chair for this opportunity. And thanks to this community for their hard
work and in assisting this moving forward as it did.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Members, further comments?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly, Madam Chair. Thank you very much. And,
I too will share the same sentiments as my colleagues, but more importantly I
remember the day they brought the butts in front of the County building and counted,
and helped count butts. There was a lot of butts there. And you know, it was
astonishing how these young people, their commitment, their passion was there.
And so, Mr. Guzman took that, that, that passion and ran with it and all of us who
supported it throughout the meetings, you know, special meetings, were here to
make sure it got done.
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And I know you and, and, and Vice-Chair Carroll were here in spirit. I could feel you
every time because if I didn't do something right, I felt that push, yeah, okay, got it
Madam Chair, got it Madam Chair.
So, no, so I think our youth have demonstrated again that they're willing to step up to
the plate and do something that's right for the environment, right for us here in Maui
County, but more importantly, right for their future, cause this is their time. We're
coming at the end of our time, this is their time. So, let them have it. Let them help
us guide the future.
So, Madam Chair, I too will support this wholeheartedly and thank all those who
participated whether it's the Surfriders, whether it's the mice, . . . I should say, and all
the different groups that were involved; it just was astonishing. It was a tidal wave of
good proportion that passed over this community and now we will see the residual
effect. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Although I was not able to attend all of these meetings cause I was recovering, I do, I
watched them very carefully. And for me there's a special message in what we're
doing today. And that special message is we are raising people who are going to be
the voters and leaders of our community, and they carry with them the success of
being able to get legislation passed.
I often hear people say, well there's no point in getting involved because I can't make
a difference, nobody listens and so what's the point. Well, this is a group of young
people that know that that is not true, that if you get together and you get organized
and you're passionate and you stay with it, you can make things happen. And so for
me, that is the important significance of what we're doing here today.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: You have before you BILL NO. 25.
CHAIR BAISA: Congratulations.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
25
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING ARABELLA GAIL ARK,
TRUSTEE OF THE ARABELLA GAIL ARK REVOCABLE TRUST,
DATED OCTOBER 17, 2007, A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO ALLOW CLIENT
VISITATIONS AND COMMERCIAL SALES AT A CERAMICS STUDIO
WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED
AT 45-575 HANA HIGHWAY, TMK: (2) 1-5-008:010, HANA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL 25 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Bill 25 (2014) responds to a request
from Arabella Ark for a Conditional Permit to allow the client visitations on the
commercial sales at a 480-square foot ceramic studio on her property.
Her property consists of 0.959-acres and is located at 45-575 Hana Highway within
the County Agricultural District, Hana, Maui, Hawaii.
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If enacted, the Bill would grant the Conditional Permit for a period of 10 years.
I ask my colleagues and the Council for full support of Bill 25.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
26
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 14.07, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO WATER SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT FEES
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
AT THE URGING, I MOVE TO POSTPONE CONSIDERATION
OF BILL NO. 26 (2014) TO DATE CERTAIN MAY 6, 2014
COUNCIL MEETING.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: Do we have, do we have a second?
Mr. Guzman.
We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. This will, this, this postponement is
really strictly due to budgetary concerns that has in the best interest of this bill; that's
why I'm asking for this postponement.
I think we've heard enough from various areas that some were, further work by
myself and others will be coming forward. So, I think at this time, I'd rather postpone
this to May 6, so at that point if any changes would be recommended, we'd have an
opportunity to amend at that point in time.
So, that was my, that's the reason, rationale for this postponement at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Victorino.
The Chair, Mr. Victorino, the Chair is in full support of your recommendation. I think
it's a wise thing to do and we'll be able to make a decision on May 6.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there is no further business before the Council.
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CHAIR BAISA: Well, the Chair would like to thank everybody for being here today; would
like to thank my staff; and of course all of the Members for your attendance. I would
like to thank Mr. Wong for being here with us again.
As we head this afternoon to a budget meeting in Hana this evening at six o'clock,
and I would also like to wish everyone a Happy Earth Day, and all the best always.
Without any further business, this meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of April 22, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 10:57 a.m.
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